Maine Coalition for Housing and Quality Services

February 14, 2011 

Minutes 

Present: Christina Mailhot, Mary Ellen Rosenberg, Diane Boas, Kim Humphrey, Kim Russell, Priscilla Burnette, Suellen Doggett, Edward Doggett, Robert Barton, Laurie Raymond, Sue Murphy, Brian Scanlon, Peter C. Stuckey, Arthur Clum, Bill Hughes, Marie Taplin, Cullen Ryan, Samira Bouzrara, Darla Chafin (by phone).
Cullen welcomed the group and reviewed the agenda. The minutes from last meeting were accepted. 

Correction on the January minutes regarding the Legislative process by Peter Stuckey: 

Step 1 - The bill goes to the revisers office. 

Step 2 - Once it is approved by the legislators, and responds to it, then it goes to the 

              Legislative Counsel. 

Step 3 - The bill is assigned to a committee. 

Step 4 - Public hearing. 

Step 5 - Work session. 

A glimpse of DHHS funding:  Review of an update from MACSP:   

In general the governor kept his promise to protect people with disabilities and mental illnesses. Sadly, this was not the case with the elderly population. He cut prescription medications severely. We will discuss further the DHHS funding update in the next coalition meeting.
Supplemental budget – Some overviews from Peter Stuckey:  The language that had changes from the current requirement of making determination within 45 days to 90 days:  After hearing testimony, the HHS committee took that language out. The proposal to extend the time to determine Medicaid eligibility for the disabled would have given the Department of Health and Human Services 90 days to decide whether disabled applicants qualify for Medicaid, doubling the time a person would wait for determination without any health benefits.  This showed a reduction to the General Fund, but the cost would have been shifted to hospital charity care, general assistance, and other places. Last year there was a similar proposal and they opted to hire temporary state workers to try and speed up the determinations of eligibility. This method was effective; it saved money, and made disability determinations within 45 day. There are two determinations: 
1st determination is economic: There is no problem on financial eligibility level.  

2nd determination is disability: which is challenging to determine the disability eligibility. The challenge is to set straight the SSI program (Supplemental Security Income) that is funded by the general tax revenues.

Question: What is the difference between 200% poverty level and 130%? 

Answer: We received a waiver that will allow us to provide Maine care services to parents of children that are on Medicare whether they are 130% poverty or 200% of poverty. The idea is in order to have healthy kids you need to have healthy parent.  This originates in a group of people who have trouble finding affordable healthcare; solving that requires spending general fund money. The bi-annual budget was 5.4 billion and this year it was 6.1 billion for the coming two years. We are maybe doing more than we can afford. 

Housing funding update: 

· Cullen: There is nothing new in terms of state resources. It does looks like the Home Fund that we have fought for in this coalition for the past 5 years has not been targeted for cuts.  This is the source of funding passed through the Maine State Housing Authority for supportive housing for people with special needs among other important things. That money has not been affected by the government budget. This is a fund that comes from Real Estate transfer tax, for example; if somebody sells a house in Maine, a portion goes to the Real Estate transfer tax, 10% goes to the local county, 45% goes to general fund, and 45% is supposed to go to Home Fund but is often reduced.  This money is used for funding homeless shelters, larger housing development, 1st time home buyer program, and for supportive housing. We will continue to watch this closely.
· Section 811 program: The Section 811 program is available through HUD. It provides funding to nonprofit organizations. It allows persons with disabilities to live independently in the community by increasing the supply of rental housing with the availability of supportive services along with rental subsidy from HUD.  Organizations including John F. Murphy Homes, and Community Housing of Maine have housing projects under the 811 program. It used to be a practical program, and then it become quite bureaucratic to use.  Legislation passed in December may streamline this program making it more realistic to use as a source for supportive housing.    

Respite Care Services open discussion.
· Cullen: Introduced the discussion which became animated around the importance of Respite Care.  The group discussed respite care models similar to Strive U dances, and other program on Brunswick and Norway area that do activities to get people to connect within the community. On small scale mini community start to explore community inclusion concept, and that the way it may need to start to happen; that all part of the state become inclusive on a local level.  
Review of the work of the DD Continuum of Care Subcommittee so far.

· Bill Hughes, Manager DHHS Developmental Services:  In section 29 (community support program) that primarily pays for work and community support. We do have respite care in there as a service and our challenge initially is finding way to deliver and expend those services in flexible way for families. The whole idea is to get the respite money into the families and have reasonable and accessible training to show the federal government that you are following the health and safety measure without necessarily having them go through the whole DSP training curriculum. We are looking at how we can get that program going in the near future. 
We have a very broad range of people we serve, with a very broad range of needs, and we are not walking away from that in this discussion. If we step back and look at where we are,  we will see that we do have some very good services in Maine, but we really need to do some work around supporting families and consumers in term of being independent, maintaining the structure of group homes. The 65 to 75% consumers that we serve are out of their family homes. What do we offer to a family who son or daughter is living at home and wants to live at home?  We do not have a lot to offer right now, we offer community support and we are struggling to offer Respite Care, and in home support. We have people who have very high needs and high levels of care, but it is time also to concentrate on the other group of people and families. The message I got from that, is we are here as the next generation coming forward and we need you to pay attention to our needs. 

· Brian Scanlon followed up. He noted that some of what he would express would be his own views, rather than the Department:   
The Section 29 waiver has been growing for the last decade. We can sustain and improve upon service that we believe everybody needs coming to the system, and the way we do it is by taking respite activities, and envisioning part of the system that makes it so that people can live at home for longer periods of time without burdening themselves or their parents. This idea doesn’t work for everybody, but if it works for a number of individuals.  We can explore different models along the way until everything comes together. The system can transform itself.
Question: I just graduated from child respite, is there adult respite? 

Answer: Yes, usually you need to go through case worker and crisis team in order to have adult respite care. 

Attached with the agenda, you will find the recent minutes on DD Continuum of Care Subcommittee.

· Cullen reviewed the minutes with the group, pointing out that the subcommittee was working on the third and ultimate goal – true community inclusion for all.  
Review of Feedback from the Website:  
Suggestions included 1. Adding Bills that are in front of the Legislature so families could see these.  2. Adding chronology to it so that newcomers could grasp a better picture of how things evolved.  3.  It needs some level of continuance of the supports beyond high school (when people go over a cliff).  

Section 8 Campaign: 
This campaign continues and those who have not yet viewed the video are encouraged to do so and take the action steps outlined at the end.  

Next meeting: 3/14/2011-12-2pm, same location.  
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